
December 16, 2021
The Mina Town Board met on the above date for the regular meeting.  Supervisor Brumagin called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm by leading with the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag.  The following members and guests were in attendance:  
Present:         
Rebecca Brumagin…………….Supervisor


Steve Burmaster……………….Councilman



Marty Proctor….………………Councilman 


Ernie Roache…………………..Councilman 
                        Dick Watrous…………………..Councilman
Attended by: Penny Benza, Scott Benza, Michelle Brumagin, Tyler Brumagin, Christine Craffey, Paul Fellinger, Mary Ford, Kris Gleason (Planning Board Chair), Larry Gross, Tyler Hess, Judy Hunt, Lynn McLouth, Ralph McLouth, Ed Mulkearn (Findley Lake Watershed Foundation), Kerry Mulkearn,  David Ott, Jeff Park (Findley Lake Volunteer Fire Dept.), Richard Ries (Buffalo Solar), Adam Serbert (Buffalo Solar), John Shiffler (Planning Board, Zoning Board Chair), Brian Sullivan, Jo-Ann Travis (Planning Board)
Minutes:  Motion was made by Councilman Watrous and seconded by Councilman Roache to accept the minutes of the November 11, 2021, November 23, 2021, and December 14, 2021 meetings as presented.  Motion carried. 

Comments/Concerns from those present:  
· Scott Benza stated he moved to Mina from Colorado Springs and was living there when Colorado legalized the selling of cannabis.  He reported that in the first year over $2 million in taxes generated by marijuana sales were used to support schools as that is what Colorado designated the funds to go towards.  He felt the whole town would benefit from the profit in sales.
· David Ott stated he has owned property in Findley Lake for 20 years and he is in Findley Lake approximately five days per week.  He owns Champion Bolt in Erie and felt that retail dispensaries are a good business opportunity and would also be a good community service.
· Larry Gross reported he emailed a letter to the town expressing support from business owners for having a cannabis retail dispensary in town.  The additional revenue stream would definitely help the town.  However, he is against cannabis on-site consumption sites as he doesn’t feel there is enough parking or enforcement in Findley for that.  
· Tyler Brumagin stated he feels the town should not opt-out of allowing retail dispensaries as cannabis is already being used in town and the revenue reward would be off the charts.  He feels the Town of Mina is in a powerful position to generate tax revenue as the location is just inside the Pennsylvania state line.

· Ed Mulkearn stated he wanted to clear up something he mentioned at the public hearing in November.  Not all jobs at the retail dispensaries would be union jobs.  He also feels the reason that those who are against allowing the retail dispensaries is because of the unknowns.  He reminded the town board that it is legal to smoke marijuana in NYS and that the town can only opt-out of two things, retail dispensaries and on-site consumption sites.  Also, people need to remember that a dispensary from another town can deliver cannabis products to our town.
Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic:

· Supervisor Brumagin reported the following in regard to the COVID-19 Pandemic:
· New York State’s Governor Houchul issued Executive Order #11 dated November 26, 2021 – COVID-19 disaster emergency through January 15, 2022.  The Governor announced that 12/13/21 through 1/15/22 masks are required in all indoor public places unless businesses or venues implement a vaccine requirement.
· Chautauqua County:  Statistics as of 12/11/21:  726 active cases, 41 hospitalized, % not fully vaccinated in local hospitals 76%, 1093 in quarantine, total deaths 244, vaccine: 1st dose 78,148 (61.3% of eligible residents), fully vaccinated 69,999 (55.2% of residents).  CDC Level of Community Transmission for Chautauqua County – High.

Old Business:
· Supervisor Brumagin reported that she is working on a projects list with Highway Superintendent Himelein for the American Rescue Plan Act Funds.

· Supervisor Brumagin reported that the town received notification that the CFA Grant has been approved for $30,000 to go toward the preparation of a map, plan and engineering report for the possible formation of a sewer district.
· Superintendent Himelein notified Supervisor Brumagin that the Town of Mina was approved for the Bridge NY Grant in the amount of $998,050 for replacing a culvert for the French Creek tributary on Bailey Hill Road.

· Supervisor Brumagin reported that the six-month Solar Moratorium, Local Law #3 was filed with New York State and the effective date is November 30, 2021. 
· In regard to cannabis:

·  Supervisor Brumagin reported that she was given the opportunity to speak with Ms. Termaine Wright, chair of the NYS Office of Cannabis Management (OCM) and she was able to request a response to questions that the town board and planning board submitted.  She reported that town board and planning board members received the questions and responses prior to the town board meeting and the information was also posted on the town’s website.  She then read the questions asked to OCM and the responses that were provided by Chairwoman Wright.  
· Councilman Burmaster reported that OCM held a virtual board meeting on 12/16/2021 and he was able to observe the proceedings.  He reported that 70-80 jobs will be hired for OCM in New York City and that they will also have an office in Buffalo.  
· Councilman Proctor reported that there was an article in the Association of Towns’ “Talk of the Towns” regarding the new marijuana law and he called the two attorneys that were listed in the article.  They said their role has been both to help towns opt-out and to help interested parties on how to apply for a license.  He said the only thing towns can do is to have a say as to whether or not to allow retail dispensaries and on-site consumption sites.  
· Councilman Burmaster stated his concern is about the various licenses available under the marijuana law.
· Supervisor Brumagin distributed an estimate of anticipated capital expenditures for the Findley Lake Volunteer Fire Department.

Correspondence:
· SERVPRO – Information on fire & water cleanup and restoration.
· Office of the New York State Comptroller – Asking for updated information on appointment and contact information for the justice court.

· TownWeb – Municipal website information.

· NYMIR – Asking for a response to its cyber recommendations.

· Southern Tier West – Informing the Town that the records management grant is moving forward.

· NYS Department of State – Local Law #2 of 2021 To Override the Tax Levy Limit was filed on 11/4/21.

· NYS Department of State – Local Law #3 of 2021 Enacting A Moratorium on Commercial Solar Energy Facilities And Residential Solar Energy Installations was filed with New York State on 11/30/21.
· James B. Schwab Co. – Informing the Town that parts for the copier in the Assessor/ Code Enforcement Officer’s room have limited availability.

· Key Equipment Finance – Certification that the lien on the 2016 International Truck has been satisfied.

· Gary McEnery – Letter requesting the zoning board reconsider its decision to grant a variance at 2661 Shadyside Road.

· Grist House Craft Brewery – The co-owners are looking for opportunities to expand near Erie, PA and would like to open a brewery in Findley Lake as one of the owners spent a great deal of time in Findley Lake at his grandfather’s camp on the lake when he was growing up.  The brewery business is expected to generate 20 full-time jobs with benefits and 30-40 part time jobs.

· Larry Gross – Since he couldn’t attend the last town board meeting, he wanted to inform the town board of his view to allow retail cannabis dispensaries in the Town of Mina.

· All America Services – Information on water tank services.
· Chautauqua County Municipal Clerk’s Association – Information on a webinar for internal controls over the collecting and depositing of money, the disbursement of money, maintaining adequate accounting records and reporting responsibilities for tax collection.

· The Post-Journal – Information on partnering with Column, a collaborative on-line public notice platform, for placing legal notices in the newspaper.

· NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation – Information on the Town being selected to receive $30,000 in funding through the EPG Grant that supports sewer engineering costs for  the preparation of a map, plan and report.
· Wright, Wright & Hampton – Christmas card.

· Infinity Visual & Performing Arts – 2021 year-end appeal.

New Business:
· Supervisor Brumagin asked the town board if they had any further questions or comments on allowing cannabis on-site consumption sites in the Town of Mina.  Councilman Proctor made a motion, seconded by Councilman Burmaster, to adopt Local Law #4-21 To Opt-Out of Allowing On-Site Cannabis Consumption Sites.  Motion carried unanimously.
Brumagin – Aye

Burmaster – Aye

Proctor – Aye

Roache – Aye

Watrous – Aye

· Supervisor Brumagin asked the town board if they had any additional questions or comments on allowing cannabis retail dispensaries in the Town of Mina.  
· Councilman Burmaster stated that things have changed over the years and he feels more people are in favor of retail dispensaries now than they would have been when most of the people in the room were growing up.  
· Councilman Proctor stated he felt the reason that many other towns chose to opt-out was because of the short deadline of December 31, 2021 for towns to make a decision and that the board of the NYS Office of Cannabis Management was not appointed until October.  He still doesn’t feel there is a lot of information out there and that there should be more guidelines.  He doesn’t think towns have much control and that the state will make most of the decisions.  There are a lot of different types of cannabis licenses out there.  He has some concerns about boat traffic and marijuana use and feels some of the funding should go to law enforcement to be more present in town and on the lake.  He also said that he doesn’t believe that the money coming in from this will reduce taxes.  
· Councilman Watrous thanked all those in attendance.  He said it is good to hear from so many people when important decisions need to be made.  
· Supervisor Brumagin then asked for a motion to adopt Local Law #5-2021 To Opt-Out of Allowing Cannabis Retail Dispensaries in the Town of Mina.  After giving town board members ample time to make a motion on Proposed Local Law #5-2021, no motion was forthcoming.  Supervisor Brumagin declared that Proposed Local Law #5-2021 was not adopted due to the lack of a motion. 
· Supervisor Brumagin asked the town board to look at the binder of solar information she prepared.  In talking with the town attorney, he informed her that per the Town’s Zoning Law, it is the town board’s responsibility to review and act upon the special use permit application from Buffalo Solar because of the size of the project.  She then turned it over to the two representatives from Buffalo Solar, Richard Ries and Adam Serbert, for a presentation on the proposed project on Tanner Road.  They opened it up for a question and answer session.  Supervisor Brumagin thanked them for their presentation and said the town board will take action on the special use permit application at the town board’s meeting on December 30th.
· Upcoming Meetings – Supervisor Brumagin asked if town board members would be available to meet December 30, 2021 at 9:00 am for the year-end meeting.  All agreed they could.  The first meeting for the new year will be held on Thursday, January 13, 2022 at 7:00 pm.
Reports:

· Highway Superintendent –   Superintendent Himelein’s report stated the snowfall so far this season is 21”.   There was a lot of flooding and tree damage from the last storm and signs were damaged.  It took them 2 ½ days to clean everything up.  The sander for the one ton truck was replaced.  They reconstructed a new wing blade and replaced tires for the excavator.  They have been patching shoulder washout on roadsides.  They are starting to get the roadside damage from beavers under control.
· Assessor – Heather Young-Deyell’s report was handed out for December 2021.  She reported exemption renewal applications have been mailed to property owners that currently have exemptions that require annual renewal.  The deadline for filing is March 1st  of each year. The current database has been sent to the Chautauqua County Real Property Tax Office for processing of the upcoming Town & County tax bills.  Any address changes reported to her will be forwarded to the tax collector.
· Town Justice – Supervisor Brumagin reported that the state asked for additional information to support the JCAP grant application.  The Town should find out in February if the grant is approved. 
· Findley Lake Watershed Foundation – Ed Mulkearn reported that the Princeton Hydro Study has been received and he will report its findings to the town board at the January meeting.  He also reported that the lake is lower than normal because a seal on the bottom of the gate needs to be repaired.
· Town Clerk/Tax Collector – The Town Clerk’s report was distributed reporting the collection of fees and sales of $5,738.00 for the month of November 2021.  She has paid the Supervisor $910.22, NYS Ag and Markets for dogs $35.00, NYS Health Dept. for marriage licenses $22.50 and NYS DEC $4,770.28.  The town/county tax bills should be ready for pick-up the week of 12/13/2021.  Supervisor Brumagin reported that Sherrie Tanner was recognized as the Chautauqua County Municipal Clerk of the Year at the CCMCA clerk’s December luncheon on 12/15/2021.  Supervisor Brumagin read the proclamation and the plaque that was presented to her and expressed congratulations on behalf of the town board for this well-deserved honor.
· Findley Lake Volunteer Fire Department – Jeff Park reported that two fire department individuals have recently passed the EMT test with high grades and will be taking a final test in West Seneca.  One individual wasn’t able to take the test because of illness but will be taking it soon. 
· Supervisor – Supervisor Brumagin distributed the November 2021 financials and reported that the second and final mortgage tax payment for the year has been received.  She met will Superintendent Himelein and they submitted a list of the town’s infrastructure needs to the County Executive.  The county is coordinating the effort and has submitted the projects to U.S. Senator Kristin Gillibrand in response to federal infrastructure legislation recently passed by Congress.  Supervisor Brumagin will participate in a zoom meeting with the County Executive on Friday afternoon in support of the County’s shared services plan for the County that includes a financial incentive for cost savings anticipated for the Towns of Clymer, French Creek, Mina and Sherman for the single justice project to begin in 2022.  
New Business:
· Supervisor Brumagin reported she met with Mark Craffey, Associate Director East Region for Bristol Myers Squibb Pharmaceutical Company, about his interest in serving as a member of the governing board for the Findley Lake Volunteer Fire Department and he agreed to serve on the board.   She made a motion, seconded by Councilman Burmaster, to appoint Mark Craffey to serve on the FLVFD governing board.  Motion carried unanimously.
Ayes – 5  Brumagin, Burmaster, Proctor, Roache, Watrous

Nays – 0 

· Supervisor Brumagin reported she is planning to be attend the Association of Towns Annual Meeting from February 19-23, 2022 in New York City.
Payment of Monthly Claims/Transfers:
· Payment of Monthly Claims/Transfers – The monthly claims were examined. 

Councilman Watrous moved, seconded by Councilman Burmaster, to pay the monthly claims.  In the General Fund claim #261 through #286 in the amount of $13,302.28 and in the Highway Fund claim #164H through #184H in the amount of $21,282.93 were approved to pay.  Motion carried unanimously.


Approved:  Ayes – 5   Brumagin, Burmaster, Proctor, Roache, Watrous
                               Nays – 0
Executive Session:

· At 9:15 pm, Councilman Proctor made a motion, seconded by Councilman Burmaster, to go into executive session regarding a contractual matter and real property issues.  At 9:26 pm, Councilman Burmaster made a motion, seconded by Councilman Proctor, to return to regular session.
Public Comment:

· Councilman Proctor reported that he received complaints about the goose hunting that happened around the lake recently.  It was reported to him that NYS Department of Environmental Conservation was contacted but they said there wasn’t anything that game wardens could do as the hunters were legally hunting on open water.

Other Business/Actions:  
· As there was no further business to come before the board, Councilman Proctor moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:28 p.m.  
Respectfully submitted,

Sherrie Tanner, Town Clerk

